

Evolent Clinical Guideline 1500 for Active Procedures in Physical Medicine

Guideline or Policy Number:

Evolent_CG_6081500

"Evolent" refers to Evolent Health LLC and Evolent Specialty Services, Inc. © 2015 - 2025 Evolent. All rights Reserved.

Original Date:	Last Revised Date:	Implementation Date:
November 2015	December 2023November 2024	July 202 4 2025

TABLE OF CONTENTS

STATEMENT	.3
GENERAL INFORMATION	. 3
Purpose	. 3
SPECIAL NOTE	. 3
SCOPE	. 3
CLINICAL REASONING	. 3
MANAGEMENT OF CARE	.3
DOCUMENTATION REQUIREMENTS	. 3
Medical Necessity	.3
THERAPY SERVICES	.4
BILLING UNITS	.5
INDICATIONS	.5
97110 - Therapeutic Exercise	
Defined	-
– Parameters	
Services Support	
Noncompliance	
97112 - NEUROMUSCULAR RE-EDUCATION	.7
Defined	
Services Support	
97113 - Aquatic Therapy	
Defined	. 8
Services Support	. 8
97116 - Gait Training	. 8
Defined	. 8
Services Support	. 8
97760 - ORTHOTICS MANAGEMENT AND TRAINING	.9
Defined	. 9
Additional Information	. 9
Services Support	. 9
97761 - PROSTHETIC TRAINING	10
Defined	10
Services Support	
97763 - CHECKOUT FOR ORTHOTIC/PROSTHETIC USE - ESTABLISHED PATIENT	0

Page 1 of 21



Defined	10
Services Support	
97530 - Therapeutic Activities	
Defined	
Services Support	
97129 - COGNITIVE SKILLS DEVELOPMENT	
Defined	
Services Support	
97533 - Sensory Integration	
Defined	
Additional Information	
Services Support	
97535 - Self-Care/Home Management Training	
Defined	
Services Support	
97542 - Wheelchair Management and Training	
Defined	
Services Support	
97537 - Community Work Reintegration	
Defined	
Additional Information	
Services Support	
97545 - Work Hardening/Conditioning	
Defined	
Additional Information	
Services Support	
CODING AND STANDARDS	
APPLICABLE LINES OF BUSINESS	
BACKGROUND	
Health Care Providers	
Services	
Overview	
Skilled	
Unskilled	
Reasonable and Necessary	
Objective Evidence	
POLICY HISTORY	
LEGAL AND COMPLIANCE	
GUIDELINE APPROVAL	19
Committee	
DISCLAIMER	19
REFERENCES	



STATEMENT

General Information

It is an expectation that all patients receive care/services from a licensed clinician. All appropriate supporting documentation, including recent pertinent office visit notes, laboratory data, and results of any special testing must be provided. If applicable: All prior relevant imaging results and the reason that alternative imaging cannot be performed must be included in the documentation submitted.

Purpose

This guideline will assist the physical medicine provider to accurately choose the appropriate service(s) when indicated for case management. All recommendations in this guideline reflect practices that are evidence-based and/or supported by broadly accepted clinical specialty standards.

Special Note

Evidence shows active care services support outcomes when used alone or in combination with manual-based treatments, and/or passive care services. ^(1,2)

Scope

This guideline applies to all physical medicine participating network practitioners[±] who provide active procedures, data/claims processing, and peer reviews.

Clinical Reasoning

Interventions chosen to treat the patient's symptoms/conditions should be based on the most effective and efficient means of achieving the patient's functional goals. ⁽³⁾

MANAGEMENT OF CARE

Introduction and management of active care procedures should begin as soon as clinically possible and when the patient exhibits sufficient range of motion/functional ability. Beneficial and effective active care services should generally be provided within the first two weeks of intervention. ⁽⁴⁾

DOCUMENTATION REQUIREMENTS

Medical Necessity

Written documentation should indicate services meet the requirements for medical necessity and should include the following ⁽⁵⁾:

- Services are skilled
- Skilled services are required **AND** provided by skilled clinicians[±] (or qualified professionals when appropriate with approval of a physician/NPP)



- Skilled clinicians must have the expertise, knowledge, clinical judgment, and decision-making abilities that otherwise caretakers and patients do not have independently
- Skilled clinicians must apply their skills and actively participate in the treatment of the patient during each progress report period and document skilled treatment provided or modification to skilled treatment
- Services are safe and effective

Therapy Services

- Evaluation and Plan of Care (by skilled clinician) must include ⁽⁵⁾:
 - o Initial and re-evaluations
 - Necessity for course of therapy through objective findings and subjective patient self-reporting
 - Patient-specific need for care and intervention (activities of daily living [ADL], mobility, and safety)
 - Timeline for initiating, progressing, and discharging patient from skilled services
 - Specific treatment parameters to support the intervention (appropriate service type, frequency, intensity, and duration for individual need of the patient)
 - Measurable goals that support the identified intervention with identified precautions
- Progress Reports or daily treatment notes should include ⁽⁵⁾:
 - o Justification for the medical necessity of treatment or treatment change
 - Functional improvement as a result of improved objective and/or outcome assessment measures
 - Clear evidence of recent and significant progress with treatment which could be indicated by progress towards functional goals
 - o Clear evidence to support the continued need of a skilled medical provider
 - o If there is a lack of progress, justification for continued treatment
 - o Any barriers to establishing an independent home program
- Documentation includes:
 - o Specific skilled services that are being provided
 - o Medical necessity of the interventions performed
 - Supportive evidence for the number of visits (including excess to the standards for treatment of musculoskeletal conditions)
 - Functional improvement (as a result of skilled interventions)
 - Specify evidence that skilled services of a physical medicine provider/practitioner[±] are needed (beyond establishment of the program)
 - Specify evidence that interventions are part of a comprehensive rehab program with the goal of improving the functional status



• Plan of care guided by functional impairments (not the intervention itself)

Billing Units

This organization follows Medicare rules for reporting timed units. ⁽⁶⁾ Billing units are based on 15 minutes per unit for time-based codes. The units listed below are the Medicare minimum time requirement for a service to be justifiably billed.

- 1 unit \geq 8 through 22 minutes
- 2 units \geq 23 through 37 minutes
- 3 units \geq 38 through 52 minutes
- 4 units \geq 53 through 67 minutes
- 5 units ≥ 68 thorough 82 minutes
- 6 units \geq 83 through 97 minutes
- 7 units \geq 98 through 112 minutes
- 8 units ≥ 113 through 127 minutes

NOTE: States may have varying statutory guidelines for reporting timed units that supersede Medicare rules.

INDICATIONS

97110 - Therapeutic Exercise

Defined

- Therapeutic exercise is any exercise planned and performed to attain a specific goal (increase strength, endurance, range of motion, and flexibility)
- Therapeutic procedures/exercise could be applied to one or more areas and billed in units as noted above

Parameters

The following must be documented in the medical record to support/justify the use of all therapeutic procedures and exercises:

- Detailed active care services including:
 - o Which exercise(s) were provided
 - What body area (including muscle groups) the exercise(s) target
 - o Service/exercise
 - Amount and type of resistance
 - Number of repetitions and sets
 - Time component
- Evidence to support the need for the patient's skilled services completed by a licensed professional[±]

Page 5 of 21

Evolent Clinical Guideline 1500 for Active Procedures in Physical Medicine



The initiation of appropriate therapeutic procedures/exercise begins as soon as the patient is reasonably able to engage in the planned activity. The expectation is for the patient to learn and perform therapeutic exercises with a detailed home exercise program within a reasonable timeframe. $^{(7,8)}$

The use of high tech fitness equipment (e.g., MedX equipment, cervical/lumbar extension machines, Isostation B-220 Lumbar Dynamometer, Cybex Back System, <u>exoskeleton</u> <u>systems</u>) lacks evidence of improved outcomes compared to the use of standard exercise equipment. ⁽⁹⁾

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of therapeutic exercise (supportive evidence documented). Without documented evidence the records would suggest the patient is 'working out' in the clinical setting (considered not medically necessary and not eligible for reimbursement).

- Loss or restriction of joint motion, reduced strength, and functional capacity or mobility concerns
 - The clinical records need to objectively validate (quantitative if possible) the loss of ROM, strength, flexibility, or functional mobility
 - The therapeutic exercise code is generally **NOT** reimbursable for
 - Increasing a patient's endurance without deficits
 - Promotion of overall fitness
 - Weight loss
 - Return to work
 - Return to sports (sports/recreation and/or sports/aerobic conditioning)
- Services are required and provided by skilled clinicians[±] (or qualified professionals when appropriate with approval of a physician/NPP)
- Patient competency and compliance with instructions require
 - One to three billing units at a time
 - > 3 billing units needs supported clinical documentation
- In-office patient exercise
 - 1-3 sessions for the non-surgical patient
 - Ensure competency and compliance with a home exercise program
 - o > 3 sessions
 - Document reason(s) the patient is unable to participate in a home exercise program
 - Active care program may include periodic review as part of case management in regard to monitoring continued therapeutic benefit and progression
 - Case management should outline
 - Patient compliance
 - □ Alterations and progression to active home care program



□ Anticipated termination date for skilled in-office services

Noncompliance

- Patient non-compliance with active home instructions
 - In-office instruction will no longer be medically necessary
 - Patient will be discharged for non-compliance, acting against medical advice

97112 - Neuromuscular Re-Education (10,11)

Defined

- Neuromuscular re-education is a series of therapeutic techniques of movement, balance, coordination, kinesthetic sense, posture, and proprioception to restore normal function of nerves and muscles
 - Neuromuscular deficits requiring re-education may be associated with stroke, closed head injury, spinal cord injury, tumor, congenital disorders (cerebral palsy, <u>genetic conditions</u>, or secondary to degenerative joint disease), musculoskeletal injury (ankle sprain, post orthopedic surgery, or prolonged immobilization) ⁽¹²⁾
- Neuromuscular re-education may be considered medically necessary if at least **ONE** of the following conditions is present (documented)
 - The loss of deep tendon reflexes and vibration sense accompanied by
 - Paresthesia, burning, or diffuse pain of the feet, lower legs, and/or fingers
 - Nerve palsy (e.g., peroneal nerve injury causing foot drop)
 - Muscular weakness or flaccidity from
 - Cerebral dysfunction
 - Nerve injury or disease
 - Spinal cord disease
 - Trauma
 - Muscle compensations requiring targeted exercise to produce stable, coordinated movements during functional tasks ⁽¹³⁾
 - Peripheral or central vestibular dysfunction causing dizziness, vertigo, imbalance, or disequilibrium that supports the use of Vestibular Balance and Rehabilitation Therapy (VBRT) ^(14,15)

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of neuromuscular re-education (supportive evidence documented):

- Document the need for individual, in direct contact skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]
- Document the injury to the neuromuscular skeletal system and the therapeutic procedure(s)
- Provide and document home care instructions and education

Page 7 of 21



97113 - Aquatic Therapy

Defined

- Aquatic therapy is the skilled practice by a qualified clinician directed towards an individual and involves the use of therapeutic exercise techniques with the properties of water to improve function
- Treatment<u>Aquatic therapy treatment aims</u> to improve circulation, decrease venous pooling, increase endurance with less stress on weight-bearing joints, and enhancement of balance and coordination as a result of the buoyancy obtained from an aquatic environment.
- Aquatic therapies include:
 - o Clinical Ai Chi (16)
 - Aquatic PNF ⁽¹⁷⁾
 - Bad Ragaz Ring Method (BRRM) (18)
 - o Halliwick-Therapy (19)
 - o Task Type Training Approach and Watsu (WaterShiatsu) (20)
 - Aquatic Cardiovascular Training (ACT) (21)

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of aquatic therapy (supportive evidence documented):

- Document the need for individual, direct-contact skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]
- Provided in a pool of water deemed safe and appropriate for patient therapy
- Provide the patient's medical necessity for aquatic therapy (e.g., buoyancy, hydrostatic pressure, and heat) to transition to standard land-based therapy and the anticipated reasonable timeframe to make that transition

97116 - Gait Training

Defined

• Training the patient to ambulate on varied surfaces and stair climbing with or without an assistive device; this includes training in rhythm, speed, sequencing, and safety

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of gait training (supportive evidence documented):

- Consider the contextual factors that affect the patient's ability to participate in meaningful ADLs ⁽²²⁾
- Gait training and ambulation interventions should directly address functional mobility
- Document the need for individual skilled therapy services by a licensed professional
- Document deficits in gait parameters including:

Page 8 of 21

Evolent Clinical Guideline 1500 for Active Procedures in Physical Medicine



- o Walking speed
- o Cadence
- Stride length and balance
- Functional ambulation category scores
- Document if body-weight support (BWS) systems, unweighting devices, or assistive devices are used
- Documentation should include the assessment of the phases of gait to include:
 - o Stance phase
 - Stride length
 - o Balance issues
 - o Ankle, knee, hip, and low back impact during the phases of gait cycle

97760 - Orthotics Management and Training

Defined

- Assessment and fitting when not reported as a separate L HCPCS code (L-code)
- Fitting and training
- Upper or Lower extremity (extremities) and/or trunk, each 15 minutes

Additional Information

- Applies to custom-fabricated or adjustments to over-the-counter orthotics
- Orthotics management refers to time spent assessing the need, type, fitting and fabrication of the orthotic (if fabrication is done in the presence of the patient)
- Code **cannot** be used if the orthotic is fabricated or formed without the patient being present
- Training in the care and use of the orthotic device
- Supplies and time for orthotic fabrication is typically reported under L-codes (If an L-code is **NOT** used to report the orthotic then the time assessing and fitting/fabricating would be reported under code 97760)

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of orthotic management and training (supportive evidence documented):

- Document the need for individual skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]
- Orthotics require documented support
 - Proper examination (not vendor specific evaluation)
 - Outline the causal nexus to justify inclusion (all complaints other than foot-based)
 - Foot-based complaints need further notation as to the fault/deficit present requiring custom orthotics versus heel lift or over-the-counter orthotics.

Page 9 of 21



- Patient should typically not be seen more than once per calendar year for one set of orthotics
- Orthotic use is based on plan benefit

97761 - Prosthetic Training

Defined

- Assessment of the functional mobility and ADLs (Activities of Daily Living) while training and practicing with the prosthesis
- Training with the prosthesis (upper and/or lower extremity)
 - Instruction and practice in use of prosthesis

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of prosthetic training (supportive evidence documented)

• New prosthetic device or adjustments to current prosthetic device to improve function

97763 - Checkout For Orthotic/Prosthetic Use - Established Patient

Defined

• Training and management of subsequent encounters for orthotic(s) or prosthetic(s) for the upper/lower extremity(ies) and/or trunk

Services Support

• Document the need for individual skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]

97530 - Therapeutic Activities

Defined

• Dynamic activities in teaching/training the patient to improve functional performance in a progressive manner

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of therapeutic activities (supportive evidence documented):

- Document the need for individual skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]
- Coverage for therapeutic activities **ALL** of the following requirements must be met:
 - The patient has a condition for which therapeutic activities can reasonably be expected to restore or improve function
 - The patient is unable to perform therapeutic activities (due to condition) except under the direct supervision of a skilled and licensed therapy services professional

Page 10 of 21



- Correlation between the patient's underlying medical condition and the type of exercise performed for which the therapeutic activities were prescribed
- The therapeutic exercise code is generally **NOT** reimbursable for:
 - o Increasing a patient's endurance without deficits
 - o Promotion of overall fitness
 - o Weight loss
 - o Return to work
 - Return to sports (sports/recreation **and/or** sports/aerobic conditioning)

97129 - Cognitive Skills Development

Defined

- Therapeutic interventions focusing on cognitive function for:
 - o Attention
 - o Memory
 - o Reasoning
 - Executive function
 - Problem solving
 - Pragmatic functioning
- Compensatory strategies to manage performance related to functional ADLs
 - o Managing time or schedules
 - o Initiating, organizing, and sequencing tasks

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of cognitive skills development (supportive evidence documented):

- Document the need for individual skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]
- Document cognitive deficits (quantifiable)

97533 - Sensory Integration

Defined

- Treatment techniques to enhance sensory processing and adaptive responses to environmental demands
- Improve how the brain processes sensory information, organizes and responds appropriately for complex learning behavior

Additional Information

• Sensory integration (SI) therapy - treatment of developmental, environmental, or acquired brain disorders in patients with established dysfunction of sensory

Page 11 of 21



processing which may be associated with:

- Neurodevelopmental Disorders such as Autism Spectrum Disorder, Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD), Intellectual Disability, Conduct Disorders, and Language Communication Disorders that may be causes from:
 - Fetal alcohol syndrome
 - Genetics
 - Neurotransmitter imbalance
 - Illness
 - Brain injury
- Therapy activities may provide one or more of the following stimuli with the intent to help organize the sensory system and promote adaptive responses to environmental demands:
 - o Vestibular which could include the use of
 - o Proprioceptive which could include the use of
 - o Tactile which could include the use of
 - o Visual
 - Auditory

NOTE: Sensory Integration differs from neuromuscular re-education (97112). Neuromuscular re-education focuses on training to restore the ability to perform particular activities versus training to enhance sensory processing and adaptive responses.

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of sensory integration treatment (supportive evidence documented):

- Document the need for individual skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]
- Document sensory processing deficits impacting functional skills
- Sensory integration therapy provided by occupational and physical therapists

97535 - Self-Care/Home Management Training

Defined

- Instructing and training the patient in self-care and home management activities (ADL/IADLs)
 - Compensatory training
 - Safety procedures
 - o Instruction in the use of assistive technology devices and adaptive equipment

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of selfcare/home management training (supportive evidence documented):

Page 12 of 21



- Document the need for individual skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]
- Document the related ADL instruction to the patient's expected functional goals and indicate it is part of an active treatment plan directed at a specific goal

97542 - Wheelchair Management and Training

Defined

- Assessment, fitting, and adjustment of the wheelchair and seating
- Instructing the patient and/or caregiver on how to propel and safely operate the wheelchair

NOTE: 97001 and 97002 cannot be billed with this code

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of wheelchair management and training (supportive evidence documented):

- Document the need for individual skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]
- Document the current event that prompted a skilled wheelchair assessment
- Document results of prior wheelchair assessments
- Document functional level (current and previous)
- Document interventions attempted by nursing staff, caregivers, and/or the patient to address poor seating or positioning
- Documentation correlates the training provided to expected functional goals by the patient and/or caregiver
- Document the response of the patient to the instruction or fitting

97537 - Community Work Reintegration

NOTE: 97537 Community work reintegration is typically not a covered service.

Defined

- Instructing and training the patient in community and/or work re-integration activities (23,24):
 - o Shopping
 - o Safely accessing transportation sources
 - Money management
 - o Avocational activities or work environment modification analysis
 - Work task analysis
 - Assistive technology devices and/or use of adaptive equipment

Additional Information

• Community reintegration is performed in conjunction with other therapeutic

Page 13 of 21



procedures such as:

- o Gait training
- Self-care or home management training
- Billing is often bundled into the payment for other services; other services are not usually reimbursed separately
- The following services on assistive technology devices and/or adaptive equipment provided to the patient by a third-party payer are not covered if the devices/equipment are not covered by the third-party payer:
 - o Issue
 - o Modify
 - o Adjust
 - o Educate
- Services related to the listed items are not considered reasonable and necessary for the diagnosis and treatment of an illness or injury and are excluded from coverage according to Section 1862(a)(1)(A) of the Social Security Act ⁽²⁵⁾:
 - Employment opportunities
 - o Work skills
 - o Work

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of community work reintegration (supportive evidence documented):

Document the need for individual skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]

97545 - Work Hardening/Conditioning

NOTE: 97545 Work hardening/conditioning is typically not a covered service.

NOTE: 97545 is for initial 2 hours, use 97546 for each additional hour with 97545.

Defined

- Job simulation tasks, exercises, and educational activities related to a safe return to work
- Interdisciplinary approach to restore physical, behavioral, and/or vocational functions
- Work conditioning programs are designed to address neuromuscular functions, such as:
 - o Flexibility
 - o Strength
 - o Endurance
 - Range of motion
 - Cardiopulmonary functions



Additional Information

- Work-induced injury and/or impairment that resulted in the need for therapeutic exercises/procedures
- Completed acute medical care (chiropractic or rehabilitation treatment) by the patient may require a comprehensive and individualized program for safely returning to work
- Patient may begin a work hardening and/or work conditioning program
 - Patient will participate in a program for at least two hours a day, three days a week up to eight hours a day, five days a week
 - Activities in the program may include:
 - Exercise regimen
 - Simulation of specific or general work requirements
 - Training and/or modifications of activities of daily living
 - Injury prevention training
 - Cognitive-behavioral pain management
 - Occupational/educational training

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of work hardening/conditioning (supportive evidence documented):

- Documentation the patient had an injury and/or impairment within the last 12 months
- Documentation the patient has received acute rehabilitation services and is expected to return to his/her previous employment
- Document the patient's limitations regarding:
 - Returning to work
 - Willingness to participate in the program
- Document plan of care (structured and goal-oriented), including discharge from skilled services and a reference to return to work
- Identify systemic neuromusculoskeletal deficits that interfere with work
- Document care is at the point of resolution for the initial or principal injury so that participation in the conditioning process is not prohibited
- Identify psychosocial and/or vocation problems and evidence of a referral to the appropriate professional



CODING AND STANDARDS

Coding

CPT Codes

97110, 97112, 97113, 97116, 97129, 97530, 97533, 97535, 97537, 97542, 97545, 97760, 97761, 97763

Applicable Lines of Business

	CHIP (Children's Health Insurance Program)
\boxtimes	Commercial
	Exchange/Marketplace
	Medicaid
	Medicare Advantage

BACKGROUND

Health Care Providers

[‡]A qualified licensed health care provider (chiropractors, physical therapists, occupational therapists, physician assistants, speech therapists, physical therapist assistants, and occupational therapy assistants) by education, training, and licensure/regulation performs a professional service within his/her scope of practice and reports to health professional boards.

A clinical staff member works under the supervision of a qualified health care provider and is allowed by law or regulation to perform or assist in the performance of a specified professional service (e.g., physical therapy aide or speech language assistant).

A clinician may not merely supervise but must apply the skills of a professional by actively participating in the treatment of the patient. The skills of the clinician should be clearly documented (e.g., the clinician's descriptions of their skilled treatment, changes made to the treatment due to a clinician's assessment of the patient's needs on the treatment day, changes due to progress the clinician judged sufficient to modify the treatment toward the next more complex or difficult task). ⁽⁵⁾

Services

Overview

The patient's medical condition is a factor in decisions about health care services, diagnosis or prognosis is not the lone basis in deciding that skilled care services are reasonable and necessary. The key judgment is if the skills of a qualified licensed health care provider are



needed to treat the illness or injury or if the services can be carried out by unskilled personnel.

Skilled care services are not required to effect improvement or restoration of function when a patient suffers a transient (reversible loss) or reduction of function which could reasonably be expected to improve naturally as the patient gradually resumes normal activities. Skilled care services provided in these situations are **NOT** considered reasonable and necessary for the treatment of the individual's illness or injury.

Health care services are considered 'active' when the patient takes part in the completion of the service and 'passive' when the patient receives services without any physical input or effort.

Skilled

The services outlined in this guideline require the provision of skilled therapy services by a qualified licensed health care professional[±] and direct (one-on-one) provider-patient contact.

Skilled services must be part of a documented treatment plan to improve or restore lost or impaired physical function resulting from illness, injury, neurologic disorder, congenital defect, or surgery. Skilled care services enhance the rehabilitation and recovery by clarifying a patient's impairments, functional limitations and identifying interventions, treatment goals, and precautions.

Unskilled

Services that do not require the performance or supervision of a qualified health care provider are **NOT** skilled and are **NOT** considered reasonable or necessary services; even if they are performed or supervised by a qualified licensed health care professional.

Services (activities) for the general good and welfare of patients (e.g., general exercises to promote overall fitness or flexibility, activities to provide distraction or general motivation) do not constitute skilled services.

Unskilled services include palliative procedures that are repetitive or reinforce previously learned skills or services performed to maintain function.

Reasonable and Necessary

Skilled care services (reasonable and necessary) must be provided by a qualified health care provider, require a high level of complexity, or the services can only be safely and effectively performed by a qualified health care provider due to the condition of the patient.

Rehabilitative therapy services are designed to address recovery or improvement in function or restoration to a previous level of health and well-being. Improvement is evidenced by successive objective measurements resulting in improved functional outcomes (e.g., impairments and pain). If an individual's expected rehabilitation potential is insignificant in relation to the extent and duration of the therapy services required to achieve such potential, then rehabilitative therapy services is **NOT** reasonable and necessary.

Objective Evidence

Consists of serial standardized assessment tools, instruments, outcome measurements, or measurable assessments of functional outcome used to quantify functional progress of the patient and support justification for continued treatment. Examples of objective evidence include:



- Functional assessment from standardized and validated outcomes instruments; OR
- Functional assessment scores from tests and measurements that are validated in the professional literature, which are appropriate for the condition/function being measured

In isolation, objective measures (e.g., range of motion or manual muscle strength testing) are generally not considered to be functional assessment measurements of a patient.

POLICY HISTORY

Date	Summary
<u>November 2024</u>	 <u>This guideline replaces Evolent_CG_608 for Active</u> <u>Procedures in Physical Medicine</u> <u>CPT Codes removed from the Coding section</u> <u>Editorial changes to match the formatting and layout of the Evolent template</u>
December 2023	 The following sections had the listed 'examples' removed: 97110 – Therapeutic Exercise: Strengthening of select muscle groups (beginning in gravity-eliminated plane, if needed) progressing to anti-gravity plane utilizing body weight with progressive resistive exercises utilizing theratubing, exercise ball, free weights, etc.; closed chain exercises are often preferable to open chain exercises in preventing shearing forces and simulating functional activities); monitored graded exercise following cardiac or pulmonary surgery or heart attack; selective stretching to
	 increase joint range of motion (ROM). 97112 – Neuromuscular re-education: Treatment involves the stimulation of reflexes, sensation, posture, proprioception and motor activity through rocker/BAPS board, mini-trampolines, targeted exercises to spastic or rigid muscles, balance training, proprioceptive neuromuscular facilitation (PNF), Feldenkrais, Bobath, neurodevelopmental treatment (NDT), and desensitization techniques
	 97116 – Gait training: Gait training can be useful for people with any condition needing to re-learn proper ambulation to allow for functional performance and mobility. Common conditions include amputation, osteoarthritis, muscular dystrophy, cerebral palsy, stroke, Parkinson's disease, multiple sclerosis, brain/spinal cord injuries, post-surgical, sports injury, and low back pain.
	 97530 – Therapeutic activities: Activities that address quantifiable deficits (e.g., loss of ROM, strength, or functional capacity) resulting in a deficit in functional



mobility. Functional mobility may include bending, reaching, lifting, carrying, pushing, pulling, bed mobility and transfers
 Editorial changes – sections moved for better reading flow
References updated

LEGAL AND COMPLIANCE

Guideline Approval

Committee

Reviewed / Approved by Evolent Specialty Clinical Guideline Review Committee

Disclaimer

Evolent Clinical Guidelines do not constitute medical advice. Treating health care professionals are solely responsible for diagnosis, treatment, and medical advice. Evolent uses Clinical Guidelines in accordance with its contractual obligations to provide utilization management. Coverage for services varies for individual members according to the terms of their health care coverage or government program. Individual members' health care coverage may not utilize some Evolent Clinical Guidelines. A list of procedure codes, services or drugs may not be all inclusive and does not imply that a service or drug is a covered or non-covered service or drug. Evolent reserves the right to review and update this Clinical Guideline in its sole discretion. Notice of any changes shall be provided as required by applicable provider agreements and laws or regulations. Members should contact their Plan customer service representative for specific coverage information.



REFERENCES

1. Cohen SP. Epidemiology, Diagnosis, and Treatment of Neck Pain. Mayo Clin Proc. 2015;90(2):284-299. doi:10.1016/j.mayocp.2014.09.008

2. Searle A, Spink M, Ho A, Chuter V. Exercise interventions for the treatment of chronic low back pain: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. Clin Rehabil. 2015;29(12):1155-1167. doi:10.1177/0269215515570379

3. Paungmali A, Joseph LH, Sitilertpisan P, Pirunsan U, Uthaikhup S. Lumbopelvic Core Stabilization Exercise and Pain Modulation Among Individuals with Chronic Nonspecific Low Back Pain. Pain Practice. 2017;17(8):1008-1014. doi:10.1111/papr.12552

4. Foster NE, Anema JR, Cherkin D, et al. Prevention and treatment of low back pain: evidence, challenges, and promising directions. The Lancet. 2018;391(10137):2368-2383. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(18)30489-6

5. Services C for M& M. Regulations and Guidance Manuals (Internet-Only Manuals) - Medicare Benefit Policy Manual - Chapter 15 Covered Medical and Other Health Services - 220.3 -Documentation Requirements for Therapy Services (Rev. 12684). Published online 2024. https://www.cms.gov/regulations-and-guidance/guidance/manuals/downloads/bp102c15.pdf

6. Services C for M& M. Billing and Coding: Outpatient Physical and Occupational Therapy Services (A57067). Published online 2023. https://www.cms.gov/medicare-coverage-database/view/article.aspx?articleId=57067&ver=26

7. Haufe S, Wiechmann K, Stein L, et al. Low-dose, non-supervised, health insurance initiated exercise for the treatment and prevention of chronic low back pain in employees. Results from a randomized controlled trial. PLoS One. 2017;12(6):e0178585. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0178585

8. MohammedSadiq HA, Rasool MT. Effectiveness of home-based conventional exercise and cryotherapy on daily living activities in patients with knee osteoarthritis: A randomized controlled clinical trial. Medicine. 2023;102(18):e33678. doi:10.1097/MD.00000000033678

9. Louie DR, Mortenson W Ben, Durocher M, et al. Efficacy of an exoskeleton-based physical therapy program for non-ambulatory patients during subacute stroke rehabilitation: a randomized controlled trial. J Neuroeng Rehabil. 2021;18(1):149. doi:10.1186/s12984-021-00942-z

10. Leone M, Alsofrom J, Kane M, Laryea S, Abdelatif D, Mohamed MA. Length of Neuromuscular Re-education Therapy and Growth Parameters in Premature Infants. Am J Perinatol. 2022;39(04):429-435. doi:10.1055/s-0040-1716492

11. Kabat H, Knott M. Principles of Neuromuscular Reeducation. Phys Ther. 1948;28(3):107-111. doi:10.1093/ptj/28.3.107

12. Roberts M, Lietz NCSH, Portelli NCSA, Huang MH. Implementing technology enhanced real-time action observation therapy in persons with chronic stroke: A pilot study. Physiother Theory Pract. 2022;38(13):2665-2676. doi:10.1080/09593985.2021.1978120

13. Judd DL, Winters JD, Stevens-Lapsley JE, Christiansen CL. Effects of neuromuscular reeducation on hip mechanics and functional performance in patients after total hip arthroplasty: A case series. Clinical Biomechanics. 2016;32:49-55. doi:10.1016/j.clinbiomech.2015.12.008

14. Kundakci B, Sultana A, Taylor AJ, Alshehri MA. The effectiveness of exercise-based vestibular rehabilitation in adult patients with chronic dizziness: A systematic review. F1000Res. 2018;7:276. doi:10.12688/f1000research.14089.1

15. García-Muñoz C, Cortés-Vega MD, Heredia-Rizo AM, Martín-Valero R, García-Bernal MI, Casuso-Holgado MJ. Effectiveness of Vestibular Training for Balance and Dizziness Rehabilitation in People with Multiple Sclerosis: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Clin Med. 2020;9(2):590. doi:10.3390/jcm9020590

16. Ku PH, Chen SF, Yang YR, Lai TC, Wang RY. The effects of Ai Chi for balance in individuals with chronic stroke: a randomized controlled trial. Sci Rep. 2020;10(1):1201. doi:10.1038/s41598-020-58098-0

Page 20 of 21

Evolent Clinical Guideline 1500 for Active Procedures in Physical Medicine



17. Kim EK, Lee DK, Kim YM. Effects of aquatic PNF lower extremity patterns on balance and ADL of stroke patients. J Phys Ther Sci. 2015;27(1):213-215. doi:10.1589/jpts.27.213

18. Veldema J, Jansen P. Aquatic therapy in stroke rehabilitation: systematic review and metaanalysis. Acta Neurol Scand. 2021;143(3):221-241. doi:10.1111/ane.13371

19. Ballington SJ, Naidoo R. The carry-over effect of an aquatic-based intervention in children with cerebral palsy. Afr J Disabil. 2018;7. doi:10.4102/ajod.v7i0.361

20. Schitter AM, Fleckenstein J, Frei P, Taeymans J, Kurpiers N, Radlinger L. Applications, indications, and effects of passive hydrotherapy WATSU (WaterShiatsu)—A systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One. 2020;15(3):e0229705. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0229705

21. Jug B, Vasić D, Novaković M, Avbelj V, Rupert L, Kšela J. The Effect of Aquatic Exercise Training on Heart Rate Variability in Patients with Coronary Artery Disease. J Cardiovasc Dev Dis. 2022;9(8):251. doi:10.3390/jcdd9080251

22. Association AOT. Occupational Therapy Practice Framework: Domain and Process—Fourth Edition. The American Journal of Occupational Therapy. 2020;74(Supplement_2):7412410010p1-7412410010p87. doi:10.5014/ajot.2020.74S2001

23. Hutchison A, D'Cruz K, Ross P, Anderson S. Exploring the barriers and facilitators to community reintegration for adults following traumatic upper limb amputation: a mixed methods systematic review. Disabil Rehabil. 2024;46(8):1471-1484. doi:10.1080/09638288.2023.2200038

24. Brongers KA, Hoekstra T, Wilming L, Stewart RE, Roelofs PDDM, Brouwer S. Comprehensive approach to reintegration of disability benefit recipients with multiple problems (CARm) into the labour market: results of a randomized controlled trial. Disabil Rehabil. 2023;45(9):1498-1507. doi:10.1080/09638288.2022.2065543

25. Administration SS. Social Security: Compilation Of The Social Security Laws: Exclusions from Coverage and Medicare as Secondary Payer. Published online 2023. https://www.ssa.gov/OP_Home/ssact/title18/1862.htm



Evolent Clinical Guideline 1500 for Active Procedures in Physical Medicine

Guideline Number:		
Evolent_CG_1500		
"Evolent" refers to Evolent Health LLC and Evolent Specialty Services, Inc. © 2015 - 2025 Evolent. All rights Reserved.		
Original Date:	Last Revised Date:	Implementation Date:
November 2015	November 2024	July 2025

TABLE OF CONTENTS

STATEMENT	
GENERAL INFORMATION	3
PURPOSE	-
SPECIAL NOTE	-
SCOPE	
CLINICAL REASONING	3
MANAGEMENT OF CARE	3
DOCUMENTATION REQUIREMENTS	3
Medical Necessity	3
THERAPY SERVICES	4
BILLING UNITS	5
INDICATIONS	5
97110 - Therapeutic Exercise	
Defined	
Parameters	5
Services Support	6
Noncompliance	7
97112 - NEUROMUSCULAR RE-EDUCATION	7
Defined	
Services Support	
97113 - Aquatic Therapy	-
Defined	
Services Support	
97116 - Gait Training	-
Defined	
Services Support.	
97760 - ORTHOTICS MANAGEMENT AND TRAINING Defined	
Additional Information	
Services Support	
97761 - Prosthetic Training	
Defined	
Services Support	
97763 - CHECKOUT FOR ORTHOTIC/PROSTHETIC USE - ESTABLISHED PATIENT	
Defined	-
Deimed	

Page 1 of 21

Evolent Clinical Guideline 1500 for Active Procedures in Physical Medicine



Services Support	
97530 - Therapeutic Activities	
Defined	
Services Support	
97129 - COGNITIVE SKILLS DEVELOPMENT	
Defined	
Services Support	
97533 - SENSORY INTEGRATION	
Defined	
Additional Information	
Services Support	
97535 - SELF-CARE/HOME MANAGEMENT TRAINING	
Defined	
Services Support	
97542 - Wheelchair Management and Training	
Defined	
Services Support	
97537 - Community Work Reintegration	
Defined	
Additional Information	
Services Support	
97545 - Work Hardening/Conditioning	
Defined	
Additional Information	
Services Support	
CODING AND STANDARDS	
APPLICABLE LINES OF BUSINESS	
BACKGROUND	
Health Care Providers	
SERVICES	
Overview	
Skilled	
Unskilled	
Reasonable and Necessary	
Objective Evidence	
-	
POLICY HISTORY	
LEGAL AND COMPLIANCE	
Guideline Approval	
Committee	
DISCLAIMER	-
REFERENCES	



STATEMENT

General Information

It is an expectation that all patients receive care/services from a licensed clinician. All appropriate supporting documentation, including recent pertinent office visit notes, laboratory data, and results of any special testing must be provided. If applicable: All prior relevant imaging results and the reason that alternative imaging cannot be performed must be included in the documentation submitted.

Purpose

This guideline will assist the physical medicine provider to accurately choose the appropriate service(s) when indicated for case management. All recommendations in this guideline reflect practices that are evidence-based and/or supported by broadly accepted clinical specialty standards.

Special Note

Evidence shows active care services support outcomes when used alone or in combination with manual-based treatments, and/or passive care services. ^(1,2)

Scope

This guideline applies to all physical medicine participating network practitioners[±] who provide active procedures, data/claims processing, and peer reviews.

Clinical Reasoning

Interventions chosen to treat the patient's symptoms/conditions should be based on the most effective and efficient means of achieving the patient's functional goals. ⁽³⁾

MANAGEMENT OF CARE

Introduction and management of active care procedures should begin as soon as clinically possible and when the patient exhibits sufficient range of motion/functional ability. Beneficial and effective active care services should generally be provided within the first two weeks of intervention. ⁽⁴⁾

DOCUMENTATION REQUIREMENTS

Medical Necessity

Written documentation should indicate services meet the requirements for medical necessity and should include the following ⁽⁵⁾:

- Services are skilled
- Skilled services are required **AND** provided by skilled clinicians[±] (or qualified professionals when appropriate with approval of a physician/NPP)



- Skilled clinicians must have the expertise, knowledge, clinical judgment, and decision-making abilities that otherwise caretakers and patients do not have independently
- Skilled clinicians must apply their skills and actively participate in the treatment of the patient during each progress report period and document skilled treatment provided or modification to skilled treatment
- Services are safe and effective

Therapy Services

- Evaluation and Plan of Care (by skilled clinician) must include ⁽⁵⁾:
 - o Initial and re-evaluations
 - Necessity for course of therapy through objective findings and subjective patient self-reporting
 - Patient-specific need for care and intervention (activities of daily living [ADL], mobility, and safety)
 - Timeline for initiating, progressing, and discharging patient from skilled services
 - Specific treatment parameters to support the intervention (appropriate service type, frequency, intensity, and duration for individual need of the patient)
 - Measurable goals that support the identified intervention with identified precautions
- Progress Reports or daily treatment notes should include ⁽⁵⁾:
 - o Justification for the medical necessity of treatment or treatment change
 - Functional improvement as a result of improved objective and/or outcome assessment measures
 - Clear evidence of recent and significant progress with treatment which could be indicated by progress towards functional goals
 - o Clear evidence to support the continued need of a skilled medical provider
 - o If there is a lack of progress, justification for continued treatment
 - o Any barriers to establishing an independent home program
- Documentation includes:
 - o Specific skilled services that are being provided
 - o Medical necessity of the interventions performed
 - Supportive evidence for the number of visits (including excess to the standards for treatment of musculoskeletal conditions)
 - Functional improvement (as a result of skilled interventions)
 - Specify evidence that skilled services of a physical medicine provider/practitioner[±] are needed (beyond establishment of the program)
 - Specify evidence that interventions are part of a comprehensive rehab program with the goal of improving the functional status



• Plan of care guided by functional impairments (not the intervention itself)

Billing Units

This organization follows Medicare rules for reporting timed units. ⁽⁶⁾ Billing units are based on 15 minutes per unit for time-based codes. The units listed below are the Medicare minimum time requirement for a service to be justifiably billed.

- 1 unit \geq 8 through 22 minutes
- 2 units \geq 23 through 37 minutes
- 3 units \geq 38 through 52 minutes
- 4 units \geq 53 through 67 minutes
- 5 units ≥ 68 thorough 82 minutes
- 6 units \geq 83 through 97 minutes
- 7 units \geq 98 through 112 minutes
- 8 units ≥ 113 through 127 minutes

NOTE: States may have varying statutory guidelines for reporting timed units that supersede Medicare rules.

INDICATIONS

97110 - Therapeutic Exercise

Defined

- Therapeutic exercise is any exercise planned and performed to attain a specific goal (increase strength, endurance, range of motion, and flexibility)
- Therapeutic procedures/exercise could be applied to one or more areas and billed in units as noted above

Parameters

The following must be documented in the medical record to support/justify the use of all therapeutic procedures and exercises:

- Detailed active care services including:
 - o Which exercise(s) were provided
 - What body area (including muscle groups) the exercise(s) target
 - o Service/exercise
 - Amount and type of resistance
 - Number of repetitions and sets
 - Time component
- Evidence to support the need for the patient's skilled services completed by a licensed professional[±]

Page 5 of 21

Evolent Clinical Guideline 1500 for Active Procedures in Physical Medicine



The initiation of appropriate therapeutic procedures/exercise begins as soon as the patient is reasonably able to engage in the planned activity. The expectation is for the patient to learn and perform therapeutic exercises with a detailed home exercise program within a reasonable timeframe. $^{(7,8)}$

The use of high tech fitness equipment (e.g., MedX equipment, cervical/lumbar extension machines, Isostation B-220 Lumbar Dynamometer, Cybex Back System, exoskeleton systems) lacks evidence of improved outcomes compared to the use of standard exercise equipment. ⁽⁹⁾

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of therapeutic exercise (supportive evidence documented). Without documented evidence the records would suggest the patient is 'working out' in the clinical setting (considered not medically necessary and not eligible for reimbursement).

- Loss or restriction of joint motion, reduced strength, and functional capacity or mobility concerns
 - The clinical records need to objectively validate (quantitative if possible) the loss of ROM, strength, flexibility, or functional mobility
 - The therapeutic exercise code is generally **NOT** reimbursable for
 - Increasing a patient's endurance without deficits
 - Promotion of overall fitness
 - Weight loss
 - Return to work
 - Return to sports (sports/recreation and/or sports/aerobic conditioning)
- Services are required and provided by skilled clinicians[±] (or qualified professionals when appropriate with approval of a physician/NPP)
- Patient competency and compliance with instructions require
 - One to three billing units at a time
 - > 3 billing units needs supported clinical documentation
- In-office patient exercise
 - 1-3 sessions for the non-surgical patient
 - Ensure competency and compliance with a home exercise program
 - o > 3 sessions
 - Document reason(s) the patient is unable to participate in a home exercise program
 - Active care program may include periodic review as part of case management in regard to monitoring continued therapeutic benefit and progression
 - Case management should outline
 - Patient compliance
 - □ Alterations and progression to active home care program



□ Anticipated termination date for skilled in-office services

Noncompliance

- Patient non-compliance with active home instructions
 - In-office instruction will no longer be medically necessary
 - Patient will be discharged for non-compliance, acting against medical advice

97112 - Neuromuscular Re-Education (10,11)

Defined

- Neuromuscular re-education is a series of therapeutic techniques of movement, balance, coordination, kinesthetic sense, posture, and proprioception to restore normal function of nerves and muscles
 - Neuromuscular deficits requiring re-education may be associated with stroke, closed head injury, spinal cord injury, tumor, congenital disorders (cerebral palsy, genetic conditions, or secondary to degenerative joint disease), musculoskeletal injury (ankle sprain, post orthopedic surgery, or prolonged immobilization) ⁽¹²⁾
- Neuromuscular re-education may be considered medically necessary if at least **ONE** of the following conditions is present (documented)
 - The loss of deep tendon reflexes and vibration sense accompanied by
 - Paresthesia, burning, or diffuse pain of the feet, lower legs, and/or fingers
 - Nerve palsy (e.g., peroneal nerve injury causing foot drop)
 - Muscular weakness or flaccidity from
 - Cerebral dysfunction
 - Nerve injury or disease
 - Spinal cord disease
 - Trauma
 - Muscle compensations requiring targeted exercise to produce stable, coordinated movements during functional tasks ⁽¹³⁾
 - Peripheral or central vestibular dysfunction causing dizziness, vertigo, imbalance, or disequilibrium that supports the use of Vestibular Balance and Rehabilitation Therapy (VBRT) ^(14,15)

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of neuromuscular re-education (supportive evidence documented):

- Document the need for individual, in direct contact skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]
- Document the injury to the neuromuscular skeletal system and the therapeutic procedure(s)
- Provide and document home care instructions and education

Page 7 of 21



97113 - Aquatic Therapy

Defined

- Aquatic therapy is the skilled practice by a qualified clinician directed towards an individual and involves the use of therapeutic exercise techniques with the properties of water to improve function
- Aquatic therapy treatment aims to improve circulation, decrease venous pooling, increase endurance with less stress on weight-bearing joints, and enhancement of balance and coordination as a result of the buoyancy obtained from an aquatic environment.
- Aquatic therapies include:
 - o Clinical Ai Chi (16)
 - Aquatic PNF ⁽¹⁷⁾
 - Bad Ragaz Ring Method (BRRM) (18)
 - o Halliwick-Therapy (19)
 - o Watsu (WaterShiatsu) (20)
 - o Aquatic Cardiovascular Training (ACT) (21)

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of aquatic therapy (supportive evidence documented):

- Document the need for individual, direct-contact skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]
- Provided in a pool of water deemed safe and appropriate for patient therapy
- Provide the patient's medical necessity for aquatic therapy (e.g., buoyancy, hydrostatic pressure, and heat) to transition to standard land-based therapy and the anticipated reasonable timeframe to make that transition

97116 - Gait Training

Defined

• Training the patient to ambulate on varied surfaces and stair climbing with or without an assistive device; this includes training in rhythm, speed, sequencing, and safety

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of gait training (supportive evidence documented):

- Consider the contextual factors that affect the patient's ability to participate in meaningful ADLs ⁽²²⁾
- Gait training and ambulation interventions should directly address functional mobility
- Document the need for individual skilled therapy services by a licensed professional
- Document deficits in gait parameters including:

Page 8 of 21

Evolent Clinical Guideline 1500 for Active Procedures in Physical Medicine



- o Walking speed
- o Cadence
- Stride length and balance
- Functional ambulation category scores
- Document if body-weight support (BWS) systems, unweighting devices, or assistive devices are used
- Documentation should include the assessment of the phases of gait to include:
 - o Stance phase
 - Stride length
 - o Balance issues
 - o Ankle, knee, hip, and low back impact during the phases of gait cycle

97760 - Orthotics Management and Training

Defined

- Assessment and fitting when not reported as a separate L HCPCS code (L-code)
- Fitting and training
- Upper or Lower extremity (extremities) and/or trunk, each 15 minutes

Additional Information

- Applies to custom-fabricated or adjustments to over-the-counter orthotics
- Orthotics management refers to time spent assessing the need, type, fitting and fabrication of the orthotic (if fabrication is done in the presence of the patient)
- Code **cannot** be used if the orthotic is fabricated or formed without the patient being present
- Training in the care and use of the orthotic device
- Supplies and time for orthotic fabrication is typically reported under L-codes (If an L-code is **NOT** used to report the orthotic then the time assessing and fitting/fabricating would be reported under code 97760)

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of orthotic management and training (supportive evidence documented):

- Document the need for individual skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]
- Orthotics require documented support
 - Proper examination (not vendor specific evaluation)
 - Outline the causal nexus to justify inclusion (all complaints other than foot-based)
 - Foot-based complaints need further notation as to the fault/deficit present requiring custom orthotics versus heel lift or over-the-counter orthotics.

Page 9 of 21



- Patient should typically not be seen more than once per calendar year for one set of orthotics
- Orthotic use is based on plan benefit

97761 - Prosthetic Training

Defined

- Assessment of the functional mobility and ADLs (Activities of Daily Living) while training and practicing with the prosthesis
- Training with the prosthesis (upper and/or lower extremity)
 - Instruction and practice in use of prosthesis

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of prosthetic training (supportive evidence documented)

• New prosthetic device or adjustments to current prosthetic device to improve function

97763 - Checkout For Orthotic/Prosthetic Use - Established Patient

Defined

• Training and management of subsequent encounters for orthotic(s) or prosthetic(s) for the upper/lower extremity(ies) and/or trunk

Services Support

• Document the need for individual skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]

97530 - Therapeutic Activities

Defined

• Dynamic activities in teaching/training the patient to improve functional performance in a progressive manner

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of therapeutic activities (supportive evidence documented):

- Document the need for individual skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]
- Coverage for therapeutic activities **ALL** of the following requirements must be met:
 - The patient has a condition for which therapeutic activities can reasonably be expected to restore or improve function
 - The patient is unable to perform therapeutic activities (due to condition) except under the direct supervision of a skilled and licensed therapy services professional

Page 10 of 21



- Correlation between the patient's underlying medical condition and the type of exercise performed for which the therapeutic activities were prescribed
- The therapeutic exercise code is generally **NOT** reimbursable for:
 - o Increasing a patient's endurance without deficits
 - o Promotion of overall fitness
 - o Weight loss
 - o Return to work
 - Return to sports (sports/recreation **and/or** sports/aerobic conditioning)

97129 - Cognitive Skills Development

Defined

- Therapeutic interventions focusing on cognitive function for:
 - o Attention
 - o Memory
 - o Reasoning
 - Executive function
 - Problem solving
 - Pragmatic functioning
- Compensatory strategies to manage performance related to functional ADLs
 - o Managing time or schedules
 - o Initiating, organizing, and sequencing tasks

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of cognitive skills development (supportive evidence documented):

- Document the need for individual skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]
- Document cognitive deficits (quantifiable)

97533 - Sensory Integration

Defined

- Treatment techniques to enhance sensory processing and adaptive responses to environmental demands
- Improve how the brain processes sensory information, organizes and responds appropriately for complex learning behavior

Additional Information

• Sensory integration (SI) therapy - treatment of developmental, environmental, or acquired brain disorders in patients with established dysfunction of sensory

Page 11 of 21



processing which may be associated with:

- Neurodevelopmental Disorders such as Autism Spectrum Disorder, Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD), Intellectual Disability, Conduct Disorders, and Language Communication Disorders that may be causes from:
 - Fetal alcohol syndrome
 - Genetics
 - Neurotransmitter imbalance
 - Illness
 - Brain injury
- Therapy activities may provide one or more of the following stimuli with the intent to help organize the sensory system and promote adaptive responses to environmental demands:
 - o Vestibular
 - o Proprioceptive
 - o Tactile
 - o Visual
 - Auditory

NOTE: Sensory Integration differs from neuromuscular re-education (97112). Neuromuscular re-education focuses on training to restore the ability to perform particular activities versus training to enhance sensory processing and adaptive responses.

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of sensory integration treatment (supportive evidence documented):

- Document the need for individual skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]
- Document sensory processing deficits impacting functional skills
- Sensory integration therapy provided by occupational and physical therapists

97535 - Self-Care/Home Management Training

Defined

- Instructing and training the patient in self-care and home management activities (ADL/IADLs)
 - Compensatory training
 - Safety procedures
 - o Instruction in the use of assistive technology devices and adaptive equipment

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of selfcare/home management training (supportive evidence documented):

Page 12 of 21



- Document the need for individual skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]
- Document the related ADL instruction to the patient's expected functional goals and indicate it is part of an active treatment plan directed at a specific goal

97542 - Wheelchair Management and Training

Defined

- Assessment, fitting, and adjustment of the wheelchair and seating
- Instructing the patient and/or caregiver on how to propel and safely operate the wheelchair

NOTE: 97001 and 97002 cannot be billed with this code

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of wheelchair management and training (supportive evidence documented):

- Document the need for individual skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]
- Document the current event that prompted a skilled wheelchair assessment
- Document results of prior wheelchair assessments
- Document functional level (current and previous)
- Document interventions attempted by nursing staff, caregivers, and/or the patient to address poor seating or positioning
- Documentation correlates the training provided to expected functional goals by the patient and/or caregiver
- Document the response of the patient to the instruction or fitting

97537 - Community Work Reintegration

NOTE: 97537 Community work reintegration is typically not a covered service.

Defined

- Instructing and training the patient in community and/or work re-integration activities (23,24):
 - o Shopping
 - o Safely accessing transportation sources
 - Money management
 - o Avocational activities or work environment modification analysis
 - Work task analysis
 - Assistive technology devices and/or use of adaptive equipment

Additional Information

• Community reintegration is performed in conjunction with other therapeutic

Page 13 of 21



procedures such as:

- o Gait training
- o Self-care or home management training
- Billing is often bundled into the payment for other services; other services are not usually reimbursed separately
- The following services on assistive technology devices and/or adaptive equipment provided to the patient by a third-party payer are not covered if the devices/equipment are not covered by the third-party payer:
 - o Issue
 - o Modify
 - o Adjust
 - o Educate
- Services related to the listed items are not considered reasonable and necessary for the diagnosis and treatment of an illness or injury and are excluded from coverage according to Section 1862(a)(1)(A) of the Social Security Act ⁽²⁵⁾:
 - o Employment opportunities
 - o Work skills
 - o Work

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of community work reintegration (supportive evidence documented):

Document the need for individual skilled therapy services by a licensed professional[±]

97545 - Work Hardening/Conditioning

NOTE: 97545 Work hardening/conditioning is typically not a covered service.

NOTE: 97545 is for initial 2 hours, use 97546 for each additional hour with 97545.

Defined

- Job simulation tasks, exercises, and educational activities related to a safe return to work
- Interdisciplinary approach to restore physical, behavioral, and/or vocational functions
- Work conditioning programs are designed to address neuromuscular functions, such as:
 - o Flexibility
 - o Strength
 - o Endurance
 - Range of motion
 - Cardiopulmonary functions



Additional Information

- Work-induced injury and/or impairment that resulted in the need for therapeutic exercises/procedures
- Completed acute medical care (chiropractic or rehabilitation treatment) by the patient may require a comprehensive and individualized program for safely returning to work
- Patient may begin a work hardening and/or work conditioning program
 - Patient will participate in a program for at least two hours a day, three days a week up to eight hours a day, five days a week
 - Activities in the program may include:
 - Exercise regimen
 - Simulation of specific or general work requirements
 - Training and/or modifications of activities of daily living
 - Injury prevention training
 - Cognitive-behavioral pain management
 - Occupational/educational training

Services Support

The following are indications of the skilled services required to support the use of work hardening/conditioning (supportive evidence documented):

- Documentation the patient had an injury and/or impairment within the last 12 months
- Documentation the patient has received acute rehabilitation services and is expected to return to his/her previous employment
- Document the patient's limitations regarding:
 - Returning to work
 - Willingness to participate in the program
- Document plan of care (structured and goal-oriented), including discharge from skilled services and a reference to return to work
- Identify systemic neuromusculoskeletal deficits that interfere with work
- Document care is at the point of resolution for the initial or principal injury so that participation in the conditioning process is not prohibited
- Identify psychosocial and/or vocation problems and evidence of a referral to the appropriate professional



CODING AND STANDARDS

Applicable Lines of Business

	CHIP (Children's Health Insurance Program)
	Commercial
	Exchange/Marketplace
	Medicaid
X	Medicare Advantage

BACKGROUND

Health Care Providers

[‡]A qualified licensed health care provider (chiropractors, physical therapists, occupational therapists, physician assistants, speech therapists, physical therapist assistants, and occupational therapy assistants) by education, training, and licensure/regulation performs a professional service within his/her scope of practice and reports to health professional boards.

A clinical staff member works under the supervision of a qualified health care provider and is allowed by law or regulation to perform or assist in the performance of a specified professional service (e.g., physical therapy aide or speech language assistant).

A clinician may not merely supervise but must apply the skills of a professional by actively participating in the treatment of the patient. The skills of the clinician should be clearly documented (e.g., the clinician's descriptions of their skilled treatment, changes made to the treatment due to a clinician's assessment of the patient's needs on the treatment day, changes due to progress the clinician judged sufficient to modify the treatment toward the next more complex or difficult task). ⁽⁵⁾

Services

Overview

The patient's medical condition is a factor in decisions about health care services, diagnosis or prognosis is not the lone basis in deciding that skilled care services are reasonable and necessary. The key judgment is if the skills of a qualified licensed health care provider are needed to treat the illness or injury or if the services can be carried out by unskilled personnel.

Skilled care services are not required to effect improvement or restoration of function when a patient suffers a transient (reversible loss) or reduction of function which could reasonably be expected to improve naturally as the patient gradually resumes normal activities. Skilled care services provided in these situations are **NOT** considered reasonable and necessary for the treatment of the individual's illness or injury.



Health care services are considered 'active' when the patient takes part in the completion of the service and 'passive' when the patient receives services without any physical input or effort.

Skilled

The services outlined in this guideline require the provision of skilled therapy services by a qualified licensed health care professional[±] and direct (one-on-one) provider-patient contact.

Skilled services must be part of a documented treatment plan to improve or restore lost or impaired physical function resulting from illness, injury, neurologic disorder, congenital defect, or surgery. Skilled care services enhance the rehabilitation and recovery by clarifying a patient's impairments, functional limitations and identifying interventions, treatment goals, and precautions.

Unskilled

Services that do not require the performance or supervision of a qualified health care provider are **NOT** skilled and are **NOT** considered reasonable or necessary services; even if they are performed or supervised by a qualified licensed health care professional.

Services (activities) for the general good and welfare of patients (e.g., general exercises to promote overall fitness or flexibility, activities to provide distraction or general motivation) do not constitute skilled services.

Unskilled services include palliative procedures that are repetitive or reinforce previously learned skills or services performed to maintain function.

Reasonable and Necessary

Skilled care services (reasonable and necessary) must be provided by a qualified health care provider, require a high level of complexity, or the services can only be safely and effectively performed by a qualified health care provider due to the condition of the patient.

Rehabilitative therapy services are designed to address recovery or improvement in function or restoration to a previous level of health and well-being. Improvement is evidenced by successive objective measurements resulting in improved functional outcomes (e.g., impairments and pain). If an individual's expected rehabilitation potential is insignificant in relation to the extent and duration of the therapy services required to achieve such potential, then rehabilitative therapy services is **NOT** reasonable and necessary.

Objective Evidence

Consists of serial standardized assessment tools, instruments, outcome measurements, or measurable assessments of functional outcome used to quantify functional progress of the patient and support justification for continued treatment. Examples of objective evidence include:

- Functional assessment from standardized and validated outcomes instruments; OR
- Functional assessment scores from tests and measurements that are validated in the professional literature, which are appropriate for the condition/function being measured

In isolation, objective measures (e.g., range of motion or manual muscle strength testing) are generally not considered to be functional assessment measurements of a patient.



POLICY HISTORY

Date	Summary
November 2024	 This guideline replaces Evolent_CG_608 for Active Procedures in Physical Medicine
	CPT Codes removed from the Coding section
	 Editorial changes to match the formatting and layout of the Evolent template
December 2023	• The following sections had the listed 'examples' removed:
	 97110 – Therapeutic Exercise: Strengthening of select muscle groups (beginning in gravity-eliminated plane, if needed) progressing to anti-gravity plane utilizing body weight with progressive resistive exercises utilizing thera- tubing, exercise ball, free weights, etc.; closed chain exercises are often preferable to open chain exercises in preventing shearing forces and simulating functional activities); monitored graded exercise following cardiac or pulmonary surgery or heart attack; selective stretching to increase joint range of motion (ROM).
	 97112 – Neuromuscular re-education: Treatment involves the stimulation of reflexes, sensation, posture, proprioception and motor activity through rocker/BAPS board, mini-trampolines, targeted exercises to spastic or rigid muscles, balance training, proprioceptive neuromuscular facilitation (PNF), Feldenkrais, Bobath, neurodevelopmental treatment (NDT), and desensitization techniques
	 97116 – Gait training: Gait training can be useful for people with any condition needing to re-learn proper ambulation to allow for functional performance and mobility. Common conditions include amputation, osteoarthritis, muscular dystrophy, cerebral palsy, stroke, Parkinson's disease, multiple sclerosis, brain/spinal cord injuries, post-surgical, sports injury, and low back pain.
	 97530 – Therapeutic activities: Activities that address quantifiable deficits (e.g., loss of ROM, strength, or functional capacity) resulting in a deficit in functional mobility. Functional mobility may include bending, reaching, lifting, carrying, pushing, pulling, bed mobility and transfers
	• Editorial changes – sections moved for better reading flow
	References updated



LEGAL AND COMPLIANCE

Guideline Approval

Committee

Reviewed / Approved by Evolent Specialty Clinical Guideline Review Committee

Disclaimer

Evolent Clinical Guidelines do not constitute medical advice. Treating health care professionals are solely responsible for diagnosis, treatment, and medical advice. Evolent uses Clinical Guidelines in accordance with its contractual obligations to provide utilization management. Coverage for services varies for individual members according to the terms of their health care coverage or government program. Individual members' health care coverage may not utilize some Evolent Clinical Guidelines. A list of procedure codes, services or drugs may not be all inclusive and does not imply that a service or drug is a covered or non-covered service or drug. Evolent reserves the right to review and update this Clinical Guideline in its sole discretion. Notice of any changes shall be provided as required by applicable provider agreements and laws or regulations. Members should contact their Plan customer service representative for specific coverage information.



REFERENCES

1. Cohen SP. Epidemiology, Diagnosis, and Treatment of Neck Pain. Mayo Clin Proc. 2015;90(2):284-299. doi:10.1016/j.mayocp.2014.09.008

2. Searle A, Spink M, Ho A, Chuter V. Exercise interventions for the treatment of chronic low back pain: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. Clin Rehabil. 2015;29(12):1155-1167. doi:10.1177/0269215515570379

3. Paungmali A, Joseph LH, Sitilertpisan P, Pirunsan U, Uthaikhup S. Lumbopelvic Core Stabilization Exercise and Pain Modulation Among Individuals with Chronic Nonspecific Low Back Pain. Pain Practice. 2017;17(8):1008-1014. doi:10.1111/papr.12552

4. Foster NE, Anema JR, Cherkin D, et al. Prevention and treatment of low back pain: evidence, challenges, and promising directions. The Lancet. 2018;391(10137):2368-2383. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(18)30489-6

5. Services C for M& M. Regulations and Guidance Manuals (Internet-Only Manuals) - Medicare Benefit Policy Manual - Chapter 15 Covered Medical and Other Health Services - 220.3 -Documentation Requirements for Therapy Services (Rev. 12684). Published online 2024. https://www.cms.gov/regulations-and-guidance/guidance/manuals/downloads/bp102c15.pdf

6. Services C for M& M. Billing and Coding: Outpatient Physical and Occupational Therapy Services (A57067). Published online 2023. https://www.cms.gov/medicare-coverage-database/view/article.aspx?articleId=57067&ver=26

7. Haufe S, Wiechmann K, Stein L, et al. Low-dose, non-supervised, health insurance initiated exercise for the treatment and prevention of chronic low back pain in employees. Results from a randomized controlled trial. PLoS One. 2017;12(6):e0178585. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0178585

8. MohammedSadiq HA, Rasool MT. Effectiveness of home-based conventional exercise and cryotherapy on daily living activities in patients with knee osteoarthritis: A randomized controlled clinical trial. Medicine. 2023;102(18):e33678. doi:10.1097/MD.00000000033678

9. Louie DR, Mortenson W Ben, Durocher M, et al. Efficacy of an exoskeleton-based physical therapy program for non-ambulatory patients during subacute stroke rehabilitation: a randomized controlled trial. J Neuroeng Rehabil. 2021;18(1):149. doi:10.1186/s12984-021-00942-z

10. Leone M, Alsofrom J, Kane M, Laryea S, Abdelatif D, Mohamed MA. Length of Neuromuscular Re-education Therapy and Growth Parameters in Premature Infants. Am J Perinatol. 2022;39(04):429-435. doi:10.1055/s-0040-1716492

11. Kabat H, Knott M. Principles of Neuromuscular Reeducation. Phys Ther. 1948;28(3):107-111. doi:10.1093/ptj/28.3.107

12. Roberts M, Lietz NCSH, Portelli NCSA, Huang MH. Implementing technology enhanced real-time action observation therapy in persons with chronic stroke: A pilot study. Physiother Theory Pract. 2022;38(13):2665-2676. doi:10.1080/09593985.2021.1978120

13. Judd DL, Winters JD, Stevens-Lapsley JE, Christiansen CL. Effects of neuromuscular reeducation on hip mechanics and functional performance in patients after total hip arthroplasty: A case series. Clinical Biomechanics. 2016;32:49-55. doi:10.1016/j.clinbiomech.2015.12.008

14. Kundakci B, Sultana A, Taylor AJ, Alshehri MA. The effectiveness of exercise-based vestibular rehabilitation in adult patients with chronic dizziness: A systematic review. F1000Res. 2018;7:276. doi:10.12688/f1000research.14089.1

15. García-Muñoz C, Cortés-Vega MD, Heredia-Rizo AM, Martín-Valero R, García-Bernal MI, Casuso-Holgado MJ. Effectiveness of Vestibular Training for Balance and Dizziness Rehabilitation in People with Multiple Sclerosis: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Clin Med. 2020;9(2):590. doi:10.3390/jcm9020590

16. Ku PH, Chen SF, Yang YR, Lai TC, Wang RY. The effects of Ai Chi for balance in individuals with chronic stroke: a randomized controlled trial. Sci Rep. 2020;10(1):1201. doi:10.1038/s41598-020-58098-0

Page 20 of 21

Evolent Clinical Guideline 1500 for Active Procedures in Physical Medicine



17. Kim EK, Lee DK, Kim YM. Effects of aquatic PNF lower extremity patterns on balance and ADL of stroke patients. J Phys Ther Sci. 2015;27(1):213-215. doi:10.1589/jpts.27.213

18. Veldema J, Jansen P. Aquatic therapy in stroke rehabilitation: systematic review and metaanalysis. Acta Neurol Scand. 2021;143(3):221-241. doi:10.1111/ane.13371

19. Ballington SJ, Naidoo R. The carry-over effect of an aquatic-based intervention in children with cerebral palsy. Afr J Disabil. 2018;7. doi:10.4102/ajod.v7i0.361

20. Schitter AM, Fleckenstein J, Frei P, Taeymans J, Kurpiers N, Radlinger L. Applications, indications, and effects of passive hydrotherapy WATSU (WaterShiatsu)—A systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One. 2020;15(3):e0229705. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0229705

21. Jug B, Vasić D, Novaković M, Avbelj V, Rupert L, Kšela J. The Effect of Aquatic Exercise Training on Heart Rate Variability in Patients with Coronary Artery Disease. J Cardiovasc Dev Dis. 2022;9(8):251. doi:10.3390/jcdd9080251

22. Association AOT. Occupational Therapy Practice Framework: Domain and Process—Fourth Edition. The American Journal of Occupational Therapy. 2020;74(Supplement_2):7412410010p1-7412410010p87. doi:10.5014/ajot.2020.74S2001

23. Hutchison A, D'Cruz K, Ross P, Anderson S. Exploring the barriers and facilitators to community reintegration for adults following traumatic upper limb amputation: a mixed methods systematic review. Disabil Rehabil. 2024;46(8):1471-1484. doi:10.1080/09638288.2023.2200038

24. Brongers KA, Hoekstra T, Wilming L, Stewart RE, Roelofs PDDM, Brouwer S. Comprehensive approach to reintegration of disability benefit recipients with multiple problems (CARm) into the labour market: results of a randomized controlled trial. Disabil Rehabil. 2023;45(9):1498-1507. doi:10.1080/09638288.2022.2065543

25. Administration SS. Social Security: Compilation Of The Social Security Laws: Exclusions from Coverage and Medicare as Secondary Payer. Published online 2023. https://www.ssa.gov/OP_Home/ssact/title18/1862.htm